CITY OF BLAINE

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

November 28, 2005
7:00 P.M. 
A.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – None
B.
WORK SESSION – None
C.
CALL TO ORDER – 7:01 p.m.
· MOMENT OF SILENCE
· PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
· ROLL CALL:  Bob Brunkow, Ken Ely, Marsha Hawkins, John Liebert, Mike Myers (excused), Bonnie Onyon, Bruce Wolf.
STUDENT MEMBERS PRESENT AS COUNCIL:  Sam Abrams, Ryan Elsbree, Nancy Khoury, Joanna Miller, Jason Smith, Doug Stephens., Desiree Duenas 
· STAFF PRESENT:   Steve Banham Public Works Director; Sheri Sanchez, City Clerk; Meredith Riley Finance Director; Terry Galvin Community Development Director; Mike Haslip, Chief of Police.
STUDENT MEMBERS PRESENT AS STAFF:  Beth Black, Billy Lei, Donald Yung, Matt Gorze.
D.
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

E. PUBLIC HEARING (MEETING)
· PLEASE NOTE:  Persons speaking on any issue will be allowed three (3) minutes.  An additional two (2) minutes of non-repetitive testimony will be allowed after all testimonies have been heard.
Sam Abrams, Mayor:  Instead of reading this 4 times, we’re just going to read this 1 time for all  4 of the ordinances.  Does any council member have a direct or indirect financial benefit in the outcome of this hearing.  

Council Members:  No.

Mayor:  Is any council member engaged in communication outside the hearing with proponents or opponents on the issue to be heard?
Council Members:  No.  
Mayor:  Can each of you be fair and impartial in hearing the testimony tonight and rendering a decision?
Council Members:  Yes

Mayor:  I now declare the public hearing open for ordinance 2623 on 2006 budget.  We will now hear a brief presentation from the staff, followed by a public testimony.

1.
Ordinance 05-2623, 2006 Budget, 2nd Hearing – 

Riley:  The 2006 budget was reviewed during the council workshops on November 7th and 8th.  The public hearing on the budget was held November 14th and also tonight.  The council has set the revenues and expenditures for the 2006 budget.  The total proposed 2006 budget for all city funds is $39,586,891.  This is $3,258,249 higher than the 2005 budget which was set at $36,328,642 – an overall increase of 9%.  This increase is due mainly to an increase in capital improvement projects including the Peace Portal Boardwalk, the Marine Drive improvements and the wastewater system improvements.  We had a proposed budget presentation last council on November 14th and so, in lieu of reviewing that again, I’d like to ask if there’s any questions on the budget.  
Onyon:  I just have one.  On the street fund, we have put the entire amount in there from the general fund that we need for the entire year?  Is that correct?  

Riley:  That’s correct.  

Brunkow:  The engineering position again – what was our cost on the engineering spot?  

Banham:  This is for electrical?

Riley:  For the salary and benefits – is that what you’re asking, Bob?  It’s around $80,000 for salaries and benefits.

Brunkow:  80

Riley:  I’d have to look up for a specific number, but 

Mayor:  Any more questions?  One other point – on the, I believe the City Manager wants to look at some of the different things in the budget yet before we adopt that, is that correct?

Tomsic:  I’m asking that you have this second hearing this evening and then docket it for adoption at your first meeting in December.  I would like to spend a little bit more time on it before it’s adopted.  

Mayor:  One of the other issues in there, too, is that we need to make sure that we have some kind of funds available for our airport study.  I can’t say honestly that I know it’s there yet so that would be one of the things that we need to look at as far as the council goes too.  Are there any other questions, or questions from the audience.  No.  I will now ask the City Clerk to read into the record a list of written communications which will have been received prior to this hearing and that shall be made part of the public hearing.
Sanchez:  I have none.

Mayor:  Is there anyone from the audience who would like to add any non-repetitive information or evidence on this topic.  Then the public testimony portion of this hearing is now closed.  I will now declare the public hearing open for Resolution 1416-05.

2. Resolution 1416-05, Water Service Policy on Service Outside the City Limits – 

Mayor:  I will now ask the city clerk to read into the record the written communications which have been received prior to this hearing and shall be made a part of the public record.  

Sanchez:  I have none.  

Mayor:  None, okay.  We will now hear a brief presentation from the staff.  

Banham:  I’m going to repeat some of the slides that we had in our earlier work session with council talking about the reason for putting this policy into place.  Again, it’s based on the growth management act that I put up on the slide for everyone to see – RCW 36.70.A.110 4 and the issue is to what level we should be providing urban governmental services and the intent of that is to, growth management is to basically being providing urban governmental services within the city limits and within the urban growth area.  Rural areas refers to those areas outside of the designated urban growth areas.  Quickly going through these slides you can read through them – urban governmental services as you see from this slide do include domestic water systems.  Rural governmental services may include domestic water systems, definitely do not include storm and sanitary, sewer, except where there’s an environmental or health issue involved.  So when we met last we raised a number of policy questions and the first one had to do with the expansion of service within the Sweet Road Water Association area that we took over in 1992.  The next policy question we raised was should the city continue to provide domestic water for development in the UGA prior to annexation or prior to an agreement with the county that identifies future zoning, development types, densities, etc.   And the issue there is if we allow development to occur without that agreement being in place, we jeopardize or we are at risk of having development that would be contrary to what our comprehensive plan would be.  Unfortunately, Terry’s not here to talk to that, but that’s a planning issue that we want to address in the comprehensive plan.  And then the 3rd question we ask is should we place restrictions on water connections for new development in the UGA unless they are able to confirm some formal agreement or right to have that water based upon some written statement from the city or being part of that Sweet Road Water Association.  Again, the thought would be to wait on, to keep that restriction in place until we complete our study on the Uurban Growth Areas and the use of those.  Again, the last point has to do with honoring connections to already platted lots in the UGA that can be economically serviced.  These are the factors that we raise then and continue to raise that support a restriction.  The first one has to do with the fact that we are in the process of updating our comprehensive plan and it makes sense to not allow, or to put some restrictions on growth in that area until we’re sure exactly what the plan would be.  The other factor is similar.  It has to do with the size of the UGA – there are questions about what parts of the current UGA would continue to remain after those discussions with the county.  The last one has to do with our obligation to serve the growth in the city limits and our contractual obligations to both Birch Bay and Bell Bay Water Associations.  And at the meeting we had earlier this summer, the preferred option that was discussed and recommended at that time was to prove a resolution that establishes a city policy of limiting water service to those properties inside the Blaine city limits.  So we’ve done that.  As part of that, one of the things that was recommended at that time was to look at the impact that that would have, what properties would be involved, so the next three slides show the areas that would be affected by this.  The first is the Sweet Road Water Association.  We’ve brought this to council several meetings back.  You can see the extent of the Sweet Road Water Assocation on this slide.  The light blue indicates the lots that are currently serviced.  The purple lots indicate, or parcels indicate the properties that are within 300 feet of our service.  The yellow is within 600 feet and the orange/pink color is the lots that are within 900 feet.  What we’ve done is done some evaluation of the additional services that would be associated with both with and without sewer.  Our recommendation is definitely without sewer, so a number that we would be looking at if we were to serve that area – all of the Sweet Road Water Association area, those properties that are adjacent to our pipe, potentially associated with that would be an additional 306 new connections – so there’s a fair number of connections associated with that.  The other area, initially our focus was pretty heavily on the Sweet Road Water Association.  We realized that there are a couple of other areas that are not within the Sweet Road Water Association but are also served – I apologize, I don’t have a fancy color slide for this one, but it shows, the darker color shows the properties that are currently served.  In this case up in the area between H Street and Pipeline Road.  Pipeline Road is our main feed from our watershed area and so between that area over the past several years, we’ve served a number of people and there are a number of platted lots, particularly the ones that are up on H Street that were put in depending on our water service.  And because there are written agreements, outside utility agreements, associated with that, we would propose that water service would be provided to those.  But outside of that area, our policy at least this time would restrict service to those that are further out on H Street.  We see a couple of lots there that are south of H Street, not in the city limits, and outside the UGA, and you see lots along Pipeline Road that the policy before you tonight would restrict.  Then lastly, there are lots that were provided water service under a ULID in the late 90’s and based on that utility local improvement district, we have a commitment to serve and the little circles which are a little bit hard to see on this slide are the lots that are already serviced, so there are a number of lots that remain for us to service there.  We would exempt those because they’ve already paid money in to have that water service provided.  So those are the lots affected by this policy.  Again our policy we presented to you tonight would restrict service to those parcels that are outside the UGA and the city limits.  So with that
Mayor:  Is that the total staff report?
Banham:  Yes it is.

Mayor:  Awesome.  Is there anybody in the audience that would like to add some non-repetitive information or evidence on this topic?  Yes, Mr. Ron Freeman.

Ron Freeman, 3960 Sweet Road, Blaine – It’s kind of chancy, nervous time for those of us who bought property along the City of Blaine water line outside the city limits of Blaine.  I’d like to start by just cautioning the council not to think this issue that has already been settled and you’re here to rubber stamp this resolution.  I’ve taken time to study the growth management act, not to a great extent, but some, and specifically to the section of text that is being used to initiate this resolution.  I’d like to go over with you – I think there’s some room here for interpreting it much differently than what we see happening.  This is RCW 36.70A.110.  It starts out by saying in general, in general meaning most often, but not always, but in general it says, in general cities are the unit of local government most appropriate to provide urban governmental services.  Tis true.  In general again, it is not appropriate that urban governmental services be extended to or expanded in rural areas.  And if the text for growth management stops there, I’d still have trouble but I could see where this resolution is going based on this text.  But the text offers some exceptions and the exceptions begin by saying except in those limited circumstances shown to be necessary to protect basic public health and safety and the environment, which makes sense.  But it doesn’t stop there – it goes on.  It says and when such services are financially supportable at rural densities and do not permit urban development.  And that’s the part I’d like to concentrate on.  It says when such services are financially supportable at rural densities and do not permit urban development.  If I were to come to you today and say, you know, as a city we should run waterlines down Pipeline Road, Boblett, H Street, Sweet Road, and all the various places that the Sweet Road Water Association has lines that the city now has taken over, it would not be financially sustainable.  It would not make sense.  There would be millions of dollars spent based on taking rural customers at a rural density in 5 and 10 acres increments to service that.  But the City needs to understand that the extension of those water mains, the infrastructure that was put in, is already there.  It’s already paid for.  There’s no cost in them except maintaining them with no customers.  I received a letter here dated June 16, 2004 from Sandy Peterson from Public Works and it was in response to a utility request for a 10-acre lot on Pipeline Road.  The estimated fees for a single connection at a rural level, not urban, but rural level of development on Pipeline Road is $15,000, for a single connection.  Now, I don’t know how much the city collects on each of the $2-$4,000 residents that are going into Birch Bay over the next few years.  My assumption is very little to nothing.  You already own the infrastructure there.  The lines are paid for.  There’s a $15,000 fee for a single hook up.  Right down the road from this Charles & Callie Forrester are building a house on about 10 acres.  They told me they spent about $8,000 on fees to the city to hook up to the existing line that’s there.  The intent, the legislative intent from growth management was not to prevent Charles & Callie Forrester from having a house on Sweet Road in connecting to the Blaine City water line.  The legislative intent with growth management was to prevent urban levels of development in the rural part of the county.  The properties that we’re talking about are rural in nature.  It would not be financially sustainable to run lines there today, but the lines are there.  There shouldn’t be any restrictions from the city connecting to those lines.  I would like to see in this resolution they go one step further.  First of all I’d like to commend both Steve and Terry – they’ve done a great job for the City.  I don’t know anybody since the beginning of time that has spent as much time in planning and work than these two have.  But I think this resolution needs to go one step further.  And that’s where you do have some exceptions listed.  And when it says therefore, let it be resolved to prohibit any hook ups from the City of Blaine water lines outside the city limits of Blaine, I would like to see something added to that.  That says, it would include this comment that as an exception, properties located along the Pipeline Road water main, the Boblett Street water main and along the existing Sweet Road water association water main’s now owned by the City of Blaine, provided that those areas outside the UGA are financially supportable at rural densities and do not permit urban development.  That is from the text of the, from the growth management act.  And I think that you would be in line with doing.  I would really not like to see this resolution passed as it is.  Thank you very much for your time.
Mayor:  Is there anybody else from the audience who has something to say?  Yes sir.  Mr. Black, how is it going?
Ralph. Black, 3519 Sweet Road -  Good. I actually came here to see the student in government day but since you’re talking about a topic that’s near and dear to my heart, I thought I would comment on that.  I’ve been a builder/developer for about 15 years.  I have done a number of projects within the city, within the city’s UGA, outside the city, and currently involved in working with the city and county on the new urban plan, the new UGA and those of you who may have read in the paper, I’m the one that has the 1,000 unit King Mountain project that I’m involved in.  So, I do a lot of this on a daily basis and deal with UGA, this language on a daily basis and water issues on a daily basis.  I just want to comment briefly on how the City of Bellingham does it because they do it all at the same time.  They presently do serve areas that are not in the city limits, that are in what are call their service zone so a lot of these are old water associations that the City of Bellingham has taken over over time and have continued to provide service to.  They service areas outside the city limits within the city’s UGA based on 1 of 3 criteria.  One being what they call TDR, transfer density rights program, from Lake Whatcom watershed and I’m doing one of those right now.  In fact the first one has already come through where we’ve taken water density and moved it to a project that would not have received water and sewer that is in the UGA but outside the city limits.  They also provide it for health and safety reasons and they provide it for health and public welfare, they call it.  In other words if you’re in the watershed and your system is failing and it’s leaking into the lake, they’ll go ahead and supply water and sewer to it even though you’re outside the city limits, outside the UGA.  The city has discovered over time at a number of meetings that I have attended, eluding to what Ron has just said, that in many cases simply being the purveyor of water and sewer financially is much more beneficial to the city than actually taking in some of these projects and providing full levels of urban service – fire, police, etc. that goes with it.  And so a lot of these areas are continuing to provide services in much the same way as you’re proposing here.  They have 1 ½ times the water rates, the hook up fees are substantially higher.  I think the recent one I just did, the TDR program, I think it’s $9,000 a unit per lot hook up fee.  And that’s 1 ½ times the rate.  The other thing the city has, Terry’s not here to talk about it, what it also allows you to do as purveyors of the water – and you’re not proposing sewer – but as purveyors of the water, you control the way a project can be put together because without the water and sewer the project can’t be put together.  So even though it may not be currently in the city limits, you can in fact, require – we’re not talking about development – but say within your present UGA, you can require a developer to design and build and provide infrastructure as if it was in the city plus a no contest or a no protest annexation agreement so that when you decide to bring it into the city it is already built to your standards.  And the roads, and the street lights, and the gutters and all those things are provided for at the city levels.  With regards to, most of these areas that I see within the Sweet Road area that I’m at, are rural areas.  Zoning does not allow development to any type of urban standard.  Anything R5A and greater is not within any context of the growth management act considered an urban level of development.  The recent lawsuit that came down from the Friends of Washington essentially drew the line at RR2, two units per acre, as being the dividing point between rural and urban.  So I certainly encourage you to look at the resolution as Ron has suggested and look at maybe the economics of it and see, now of course, there’s capacity issues, I’m not aware of any of these things.  Certainly cities on a capacity basis, if there are capacity issues within the system, one needs to look at internal before one looks to external.  I’m not aware of what the capacity issues are.  Tacoma, down south, there’s been some of those areas where they’ve stopped.  Thurston County has stopped development in certain areas extending water and sewer because of capacity issues.  Once the capacity was reached they then went ahead and extended services into the areas once they had the new treatment plants and ways to finance them so I would certainly encourage you to look at modifying the resolution language, as Ron has suggested, and certainly look at including these rural density areas as a means of not only financially providing some incentive within your system but also most of these properties, if I look at your map are within your watershed zone already and if you don’t provide water presently, I’m assuming that wells would be the next logical move for all these landowners.  They’ll be drilling in the same watershed that you’re drawing from right now.  Certainly makes sense to control the amount of penetrations in your acquifer and one way of doing it would simply be to provide water from your existing wells.
Liebert:  Are you on a well now?
Black:  Yes.

Mayor:  Is there anybody else from the audience who would like to provide any non-repetitive information or evidence on this topic?
Christina Alexander, 9351 Owl Lane – I have 2 pieces of property, one that’s on Sweet Road.  Both of my properties just happen to have that water line not just running down the road, but right through a portion of them.  So you have this nice easement, this water is just trickling down the hill from the acquifer on it’s way to Birch Bay and to service all those customers that don’t exist yet and Ron made a good point, probably not going to pay $15,000 per unit to hook up to your service.  Anyhow, I have to align myself with the gentleman who spoke before me.  It seems that there should be some additional verbage if this resolution is to move forward.  I’m disappointed Terry’s not here to speak to this but I’m personally not in agreement with it, living out there.  The county zoning takes care of everything.  Nobody’s going to be putting in any high density, it’s all zoned acreage.  I’d like to see the land owners, like myself, what few options we have, continue to be there for us.  Rather than the water in my case just simply running down the hill on the way to Birch Bay.  Thank you very much.  

Mayor:  Anybody else who would like to present information on this topic?  The public testimony portion of this hearing is now closed.  Council members, do you have any questions of the audience or staff.  

Smith, for Ely:  Mr. Banham, is there any reason we should not modify the resolution per Mr. Freeman’s suggestion?
Banham:  I think it’s a good suggestion.  I talked with Mr. Freeman earlier today.  I think I would be reluctant to suggest that we pass the resolution with that modification tonight until I have a chance to talk with the planning director that has a lot of discussion and focuses on the comprehensive plan undertaking If we plan to modify the resolution, and I’m not opposed to that, I think it would be prudent for staff to discuss that a little bit further and bring it to the next council meeting.
Mayor:  Any other questions from the council?
Liebert:  Question for Mr. Freeman.  At it’s present density, what assurances are there that those densities will remain for a certain length of time and if they’re changed is there any enforcement as far as keeping to what our resolution would say right now?
Freeman:  Looking at that the history has changed from time to time.  Back in the early 70’s it was zoned 1 or 2 acres.  In the early 80’s it was changed to 5-acre zoning.  Late 80;s 10 acre zoning.  Growth management they’ve done a agricultural zone overlay that further restricts development.  But you got to remember that this area is Blaine’s future.  That’s the area where the urban growth boundary is and eventually I imagine, as that area is developed, that the urban growth boundary will be extended out to somewhere out to the city of Blaine’s watershed area.  The city at that time will be in control of what zoning changes will be made, but at this point in time left in the hands of the county the only changes that I see happening will become more restrictive instead of more lenient.  
Black:  Under the county’s current proposal that’s going through right now, a lot of these areas the most tier proposal that came forth from the county planning commission proposed that these particular areas would down zone to R20A – so there’s nothing coming from the council right now that is in any way advocating additional densities in areas outside the UGA, in fact it’s going to the opposite direction.  

Mayor:  Are there any more questions from the council?
Smith for Ely:  I’d like to ask if there’s a need for a motion to ask that we table the resolution until Mr. Banham explores the modification.

Mayor:  Is there support for the motion?
Ely:  Is that a call for a second?
Mayor:  Yes, call for a second.

Ely:  He asked if we need a motion.  Do we need a motion to table it or do we just table it?
Liebert:  We have to take no action on this and send it back to staff for further recommendation for December 12th meeting.

Student:  I recommend that’s what we do.

Mayor:  So we’re going to table it.  Does everyone agree that we table this discussion?
Liebert:  So that means you’d better come back again and fight a little harder – okay.

3. Ordinance 05-2624, Wastewater Rate Increase, 2nd Reading.

Mayor:  We’ll now open the public hearing for ordinance 05-2624, wastewater rate increase.  City Clerk, I’d like you to read into the record a list of written communications which have been received prior to this hearing and shall be made a part of the public hearing.

City Clerk:  I have none.

Mayor:   We will now hear a brief presentation from the staff followed by public testimony, City Manager.

Student City Manager:  I believe that we have a presentation from Public Works.

Banham:  I’ll give you a short presentation.  Essentially an excerpt from the study we looked at earlier at council.  I anticipate that every year for the next several years we’re going to go through a rate analysis that we’ll look at.  The current projections for grant and loan funding for capital projects and we’ll also look at the revenue we’re gathering as a result of the rate increase.  We worked towards the improvements that are going to be necessary to fund that new treatment plant.  We did that this past summer using the expertise of FCSG consultant for cities and districts.  As part of that effort we looked at the construction costs and schedules associated with expending those costs in our capital program.   We looked at estimates of grant funding and rate revenues.  We looked at the impact of a decreased debt service burden and we revised our forecast of operating treatment expenses associated with existing plant and new plant As a result of that analysis you can see the changes that were made in the capital cost program.  The good news is the construction cost declined as we looked at it and better defined overall the number has decreased a little bit.   One of the bigger contributors is the cost for putting the pipeline in place and bringing the west Blaine sewer load off to the plant.  The beneficial rate effect is offset by the fact that we’re trying to push the plant through as quickly as possible so we’ve reflected that compressed schedule a little bit in this program.  Again, that resulted in some increases in 2005, 2009.  In our capital funding program I would say this upcoming year 2006 is going to be the real defining year for us in terms of identifying the grants and loans that we have available to us.  We’ll be making application this next year.  Again, this shows our ???1244.  You’ll see again that the overall capital cost is down.  We have as a result, the amount of public works trust fund loan proceeds has gone down significantly.  We question whether or not the rural development grant loan package is the most economical package.  It comes with a fairly modest grant with a fairly large and high interest loan, long-term loan.  I’m not too sure if that’s the best or most effective way to fund the grant.  So we reflect that both the grant and loan portion of that are going away.  So based on the analysis that was done ??? 1277 we recommend that we adopt the 12 ½% rate increase that will take the base residential rate from $49.90 which is today to $56.14 in the new year, 2006.  The rates a little bit higher than we forecast in the 2004 study, again based on the fact that we’re accelerating some of – as I’ve mentioned before in council, the intent is to always make the biggest increase the last one so that from now on we after we kind of taper into the eventual rate that we’re going to have.  We’ve also, so that we’re making sure that the growth pays its fair share, we’ve increased substantially the general facility fees, we’ll go to $4,725 connection fee.  That also is higher than the forecasted study, but in the previous slide we said that we would be the highest rate in the county, and we’ve done a little more research and Nooksack is has raised their fee higher than the city.  Looks like we’ll be the 2nd highest in the county..  Lynden is #3 and they will be adjusting there’s in April so we may end up being third by the time that comes around.  Again, as I mentioned earlier we will continue to review this annually as we go through the program.  I anticipate this summer we’ll have a little clearer picture of what the cost is going to be.  We’ll do the same again with you in worksessions.  That’s a brief summary.  I’ve put in the package as well and distributed to all the ratepayers in the city, a tri-fold brochure which has questions and answers associated with the rates.  There was a question that was raised by Mr. Brunkow at the previous meeting about the rates of other cities, small cities like ours that are building a new treatment plant and the average rates for those cities is between $50 and $60 so our rates are pretty comparable.  I can provide a detail and we’ll have our consultant take a look at those – other cities provide that.
Mayor:  Thank you very much city staff.  That was a good presentation.  Is there anyone from the audience that would like to add some evidence or information for this subject?  No.  Yes, there is.  Could you please come forward with your question.

Dennis Olason, 860 Georgia Street – You mentioned something about the loans, rural loans.  If we don’t do that, what do you do?  

Banham:  Again, it would be the public works trust fund loans which are better interest rate.  In a lot of things it was recommended by FCSG is that we can look at increasing our match in order to get the lowest interest rate from the Public Works Trust Fund.  Currently that lowest rate is ½% whereas the rural development loans are running 4 ½% and we’re a longer term, so, if you look at the economics of that it just wasn’t as good a deal as having the public works trust fund.  
Olason:  When do you have to make the change?
Banham:  I’m sorry

Olason:  Do you have to make the change then?
Banham:  No, we don’t.  In May we’ll be applying for our first major public works trust fund loan for the new plant.  We’ve already got a public works trust fund loan in a series of grants for the Marine Drive Equalization Storage.  We’ll be making application for the public works trust fund loan in May.  We’ll be making our application for the Department of Ecology Centennial Clean Water Fund Grant and Loan – so that’s one of those major applications.  
Olason:  Okay, thank you.

Mayor:  Thank you very much.  Is there anybody else from the audience that would like to add information?  Then, public testimony portion of this hearing is now closed.  And I would like to ask the council members if they have any questions.  Any questions from the council.
Liebert:  This is the 2nd meeting we’ve talked about this and so we’re ready for some action and in your packet it’s under the action item #05-2624 – under unfinished business and so you can ask the council if they’re ready to take some action on that.

Mayor:  Council, do you feel ready to take action on this subject?  What do you say?  Can we hear a motion to adopt this?
Banham:  Before you do that can I say something.  In my packet I didn’t notice until this afternoon, the ordinance that’s actually printed behind the wastewater rate increase is identical to the water increase – a typographical error.  If you have your package from last time it’s got the correct ordinance in it.  They haven’t changed anything in it, in case somebody notices that.
Mayor:  Very good.

MOTION MADE BY STUDENT TO ADOPT THE ORDINANCE AS STATED LAST TIME.  THE MOTION WAS SECONDED BY STUDENT AND PASSED UNANIMOUSLY (6-0 Myers excused).
4. Ordinance 05-2625, Water Connection Fee CPI Increase, 2nd Reading –

Mayor:  We will now open the public hearing on ordinance 05-2625, water connection fee CPI increase.  City Clerk is there a list of written communications that have been received prior to this hearing and shall be made a part of the public hearing.
City Clerk, Sanchez:  I have not received any.

Mayor:  We will now here a brief presentation from the staff followed by public testimony - City Manager.

City Manager:  Thank you Sam.  Steve from Public Works, I believe, has a presentation ready.

Liebert:  Must be the Steve Banham show tonight.

Banham:  I just want to make a summary of what we’re proposing.  Our code, city code has called for an annual adjustment based on consumer price index.  We haven’t made those adjustments in the past several years.  We realize that we should be doing that.  In 2004 the regional CPI increased by 1.2% and we’re proposed that we increase them at this time by that amount.  That would increase the connection fee, which is currently at .$2,175 to $2,181 – a fairly modest increase.  The thought with this is that the CPI increases through small increases so that we’re not saving up so we have to at some point do a large increase which is more of an impact to the rate payer.  The other thing you’ll see in here is a couple of things that we’ve put in this ordinance it is actually revised from the one we had the previous evening.  As we look at that we researched the CPI information.  The code calls for us to adjust it in January.  The CPI information for the year is not available that early, so we’re proposing that future adjustments, annual adjustments, occur in March because we’ll have the information from the past year on which to base it.  In fact, we would propose that in March of this next year that we make another adjustment to reflect the 2005 CPI rate increase.  So we’re making 2004 late in the year, and make it 2005 in March and then propose to thereafter connection fees will follow the CPI.  The other thing we have done in this, but I would suggest that we not pass tonight with this based on our tabling water policy, we recognize that because we’re passing in here by an ordinance that identifies the rates both within and without the city limits, have something in there that explains any restrictions on service outside the city limits.  What I would suggest to you is that we amend this ordinance to strike that out at least for now until a determination is made on what restrictions to provide.  We’ve identified the appropriate place within the code where we can make sense to address the fact that there is a resolution that does set the policy on service outside the city limits.  It reflects the code changes that we’re proposing.  
Mayor:  Is there anyone in the audience who would like to add any evidence or information on this topic.  No.  The public testimony of this hearing is now closed.  Council members, do you have any questions?  

Student/Ely:  I’d like to recommend we table this.

Mayor:  Does the rest of the council agree that we table this subject.  Yes.  We will now move on to the city manager and staff reports.

F.
CITY MANAGER AND STAFF REPORTS
1.
Youth in Government Day – City Manager, Beth Black, introduced students.  Mr. Nicks is the teacher involved.  Council is Doug Stevens, Joanna Miller, Ryan Elsberry, Sam Abrams, Jason Smith, Nancy Khaurey, Desiree Duenas, Matt Gorzy, Donald Young and Billy Lie.
2.
Major Projects – Terry Galvin is absent because of back problems – no reports.

3.
Boardwalk Update – Steve Banham reporting.  Contractor will be removing rubble tomorrow and test holes to ascertain what depth the rubble is.  

4.
Lighthouse Point Water Reclamation Facility Update – Steve Banham reporting –We are working on the criteria for membrane selection.

5.
Marine Drive Update – Steve Banham – Permit was evaluated by the planning department and MDNS was published last week.  Tomsic met with Jim Darling, Port of Bellingham last week.  He is involved with upgrade of Marine Drive road.  This is a partnership program.  $1.2 million will come from the transportation improvement board.  The cost of the road will be ½ Port and ½ City.  

A grant for pedestrian improvement in the amount of $100,000 was received for Semiahmoo Parkway.  

6.
Street Advisory Committee Update and Council Nominations – Steve Banham reporting – Banham asked if the council members could check the top ten they preferred.  Liebert nominated Gary Klausen, Jim Zell, Norma Tomason

Bruce nominated John Bennett, Bob Miller and Bob Williams.  

These nominees will be turned in at the end of the meeting to the City Clerk.

7.
Comprehensive Plan Update – Not discussed.

8.
Cherry Street Design Update – Steve Banham reported that there is a meeting December 1st, 6:30 p.m. there is a meeting of the Cherry Street residents.  

9.
Grant From Washington State – Sheri Sanchez, City Clerk discussed this. This grant was for document management.  We received notification that 47 out of 60 were given grants.  We were awarded $10,000.  
G
  MAYOR’S REPORT
· On Thursday, December 1, 2005, there is an auction for domestic violence at Lakeway in Bellingham.   The Mayors are asked to prepare baskets symbolizing their communities.  The basket is worth of $1,000 of gifts from our community.  
· December 15th, the Mayor will be arrested as a fund raiser for Muscular Dystrophy.  

· Ribbon cutting ceremony at WECU on Tuesday, November 29, 2005.

· There will be a triathlon in August 2006 which in internationally sanctioned.

H.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS

1.
Letter from David Mersereau, dated November 7, 2005


2.
Fax from Joel Douglas, received November 15, 2005


3.
Letter from William Pardee, dated November 15, 2005


4.
Letter from Dell Arthur, received November 21, 2005.

I.
CONSENT AGENDA
· Items listed below have been distributed to Council members in advance for study and will be enacted by one motion.  If separate discussion is desired on an item, that item may be removed from the Consent Agenda and placed on the regular Agenda at the request of a Council Member.
i. Approval of Bills – Amount $264,361.60
ii. Approval of Payroll – Amount $

iii. Approval of November 14, 2005 City Council Minutes

iv. Black Rock Cable Lease Agreement – this will authorize the City Manager to sign the agreement.

MOTION MADE BY BRUCE WOLF  TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA.  THE MOTION WAS SECONDED BY  AND APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY (6-0 Myers excused).
J. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
1. Ordinance 05-2624, Wastewater Rate Increase, 2nd reading –
K. COUNCIL ACTION ITEMS
1. Water Pump Station 4 Capacity Analysis – Professional Service Agreement – Banham report on this.  

MOTION MADE BY BRUCE WOLF TO APPROVE THIS AGREEMENT.  THE MOTION WAS SECONDED BY BONNIE ONYON AND APPROVED (6-0 Myers excused).

2. Ordinance 05-2626, Early Installation of PVC and Clarification of Underground Installation of Utilities. – Banham reviewed the request.  
MOTION MADE BY KEN ELY TO APPROVE ORDINANCE 05-2626.  THE MOTION WAS SECONDED BY MARSHA HAWKINS AND APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY (6-0) Myers excused).

3. Resolution 1417-05, Setting Public Hearing for Harbor Lands Vacation Petition – Steve Banham reported on this.  He recommended a public hearing on January 9, 2006.

MOTION MADE BY BRUCE WOLF ADOPTING RESOLUTION 1417-05.  THE MOTION WAS SECONDED BY KEN ELY AND APPROVED (6-0 Myers excused).
4. Youth in Government Day Presentation – Presentation by Beth Black, City Manager, and Sam Abrams, Mayor.  
L. COUNCIL NEW BUSINESS
· Fence at Crazy Dazy – there is a concern that the fence block the view and there is more gas theft because of this.  It is recommended that staff looks into this.
M. COUNCIL MEMBERS AND ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORTS
· Chamber of Commerce – Pam Christianson – Christmas tree lighting on Friday December 2, 5 p.m.  
N. ADJOURN – 8:45 p.m.
Americans with Disability Act (ADA) Requirement:  The meeting location is accessible.  If you require a special accommodation during your attendance at any public meeting, please contact the City Clerk (360) 332-8311, 7-10 days prior to the meeting date you will be attending.  Thank you.
___________________________
___________________________________
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